
TWENTY TRAITS OF CONTINENTAL PHILOSOPHY

by Terence Blake

FOREWORD: “ZIZEK FOR CHOMSKIES”

What are the characteristic features of contemporary 
Continental philosophy that give it its distinctive style of 
rationality? A few years ago, in 2012, in response to Noam 
Chomsky’s demagogic and tendentious dismissal of Slavoj Zizek as 
“irrational”, and also in response to the publication of Zizek’s 
book LESS THAN NOTHING, I set out in a series of blog posts 16 
traits typical of the rationality of Continental philosophy that 
Zizek’s book exemplifies, as can be seen from even a cursory 
scanning of its first pages. I list the traits here, now augmented
to 20. For further explanation one can consult the more developed 
articles in the succeeding chapters.

1)creation of concepts: one cannot set out from familiar ideas,
concepts must be constructed to give us new perspectives.

2)conceptual characters: concepts are not just given in 
abstract definitions, they are embedded in figures that give 
intuitive and imaginative content to what could otherwise remain 
an empty verbalism. 

3)analogical resonance and transversal application: concepts 
are not limited to one domain but are constructed to show up 
features occurring in a diversity of domains. 

4)reflexivity: the commitment to immanence implies that the 
Continental Philosopher is not outside and judging the field of 
application of his concepts, he is himself subsumed under them. 

5)pulsation between concept and image: This imagistic style is 
a way of pluralising the applicability of the concept without 
giving it universal scope. 

6)beginning in the middle: positioning oneself at the outset 
inside the conceptual world that one is arguing for, in medias 
res. 

7)incommensurability: Continental philosophy takes the 
existence of incommensurable breaks as a banal and ultimately 
positive feature of differences in understanding. 

8)typological thinking: one assembles a sort of composite image
of a particular mode of thinking that one wishes to consider. 

9)cognitive posture: Continental Philosophy explores, and 
proposes, background rules and conditions for the conduct of 
thought. 



10)hermeneutic pluralism: Continental Philosophy supposes not 
just a plurality of interpretations, but of “regimes of truth” and
of modes of existence. 

11)deconstruction: any question or comment comes with a set 
background presuppositions which must be made conscious, examined,
and transformed, before responding. 

12)problematics: deconstructing the question already includes 
constructing the subjacent problematic of the view one is 
responding too. 

13)postmodernism: scepticism at totalising narratives, unified 
subjects and the regulative ideal of convergence of the plurality 
of perspectives towards a monist aim.

14)alterity: Continental philosophy has a place for and 
embraces an Other that is not on the same model as me, whose basic
principles and postures are different

15)pluralist dialectics: Continental philosophy takes from 
dialectics the plurality of figures of consciousness and modes of 
being, and also the treatment of concepts as ambiguous, fluid, and
in movement. 

16)transformations of the subject: Continental philosophy does 
not think in terms of a constituted subject, but of a subject that
is constructed and can be transformed.

17)anti-essentialism: Continental philosophy rejects the 
principles of meaning invariance and of stable essences.

18)conceptual ascent and 19)existential descent: a Continental 
philosopher will often move from a familiar concrete situation to 
new and very abstract concepts, and then apply them in a concrete 
way. 

20)semiotic turn: French philosophy during the 20th Century 
went through a semiotic turn, leading to an emphasis on the 
epistemological and ontological import of language and style. 



ON ZIZEK'S "IRRATIONALITY"

Nowhere in my defence of Continental philosophy do I claim that
one must abandon all rational grounds, nor that anything goes. I 
do say that Chomsky has a very limited idea of rational grounds, 
quite insufficient even in analytic terms, and that he doesn't 
even apply this idea to his own "arguments" (in fact unsupported 
assertions) about Continental Philosophy. One has the right not to
agree with Chomsky's idea of rationality (which is very vague, 
"posturing", limiting itself to scientific rationality and then 
gesticulating towards "empirical testability" - this is not the be
all and end all of scientific rationality). You can look all over 
my blog, and you will find that I do not indulge in irrational 
vaticinations. But sometimes you have to have done the background 
reading to catch the allusions, to see the dialogic structure, to 
unpack the analogies. As one must with Chomsky too. And with 
anyone who has something to say.

Let me take the first paragraph of Zizek's latest book LESS 
THAN NOTHING where he elaborates a concept of "stupidity" that 
applies to 

"the (occasionally) hyper-intelligent subject who just doesn’t 
“get it,” who understands a situation logically, but simply misses
its hidden contextual rules. For example, when I first visited New
York, a waiter at a café asked me: “How was your day?” Mistaking 
the phrase for a genuine question, I answered him truthfully (“I 
am dead tired, jet-lagged, stressed out …”), and he looked at me 
as if I were a complete idiot … and he was right: this kind of 
stupidity is precisely that of an idiot. Alan Turing was an 
exemplary idiot: a man of extraordinary intelligence, but a proto-
psychotic unable to process implicit contextual rules. In 
literature, one cannot avoid recalling Jaroslav Hašek’s good 
soldier Švejk, who, when he saw soldiers shooting from their 
trenches at the enemy soldiers, ran into no-man’s land and started
to shout: “Stop shooting, there are people on the other side!” The
arch-model of this idiocy is, however, the naïve child from 
Andersen’s tale who publicly exclaims that the emperor is naked — 
thereby missing the point that, as Alphonse Allais put it, we are 
all naked beneath our clothes".

I think this is well-written, typical of Zizek's style, and 
easy to understand - not at all "irrational" or an "invitation to 
irrationalism". He contrasts direct logical understanding that 
needs no context and rational understanding that takes into 
account the contextual rues of a situation. The distinction 
applies to Chomsky's assertions about Continental philosophy, as 
Chomsky does not bother to take into account the contextual rules 
of French philosophy, he just assumes that either they are the 
same rules as those of science, ie empirical testability (which is
a very bizarre assumption to make, we are not doing science most 
of the time, and we are still, often, being rational),and please 
do not do me the insult of supposing that I am contesting the law 



of contradiction or whatever. The principle applies to Zizek 
himself in two ways. First, explicitly, he gives an amusing and 
easy to relate to anecdote (because we have all made similar 
gaffes at one time or another) where he himself was "stupid" in 
this sense. Secondly, implicitly, as the conclusion "we are all 
naked beneath our clothes" suggests, in any critique of the 
inadequacies of others made by him Zizek considers that he is 
certainly guilty of the same or similar failings. This conclusion 
is not given in his own words, but by quoting from a popular 
French humorist from the last half of the Nineteenth Century.

I think that this short passage illustrates many traits of 
French post-structuralist philosophy:

1) creation of concepts: one cannot set out from familiar 
ideas, concepts must be constructed to give us new perspectives. 
Zizek constructs a concept of stupidity, an explicit and 
contextual definition of one particular form of stupidity, that he
will go on to oppose to other forms.

2) conceptual characters: concepts are not just given in 
abstract definitions, they are embedded in figures that give 
intuitive and imaginative content to what could otherwise remain 
an empty verbalism. Zizek associates his abstract definition of 
stupidity to various figures of the stupid person, including 
himself

3) analogical resonance and transversal application: concepts 
are not limited to one domain but are constructed to show up 
features occurring in a diversity of domains. Zizek uses his 
concept to follow analogies between an abstract definition, an 
everyday life situation, the biography of a famous mathematician, 
a famous Czech anti-war novel (published in 1923), a well-known 
fairy tale, and a popular humorists take on it

4) reflexivity: the commitment to immanence implies that the 
Continental Philosopher is not outside and judging the field of 
application of his concepts, he is himself subsumed under them. 
Zizek includes himself and his text in the domain of application 
of his concept of stupidity.

5) pulsation between concept and image: Often this is what is 
meant when one calls such texts "poetic". In fact it is a way of 
pluralising the applicability of the concept without giving it 
universal scope. Zizek passes from abstract concepts to 
"illustrations" in film and literature and life-experiences and 
jokes, where each enriches the other in both extension and 
meaning.

None of this is irrational, and I think Zizek has given here a 
masterful Continental opening to a 1010 page book of philosophy.



Begin in the Middle and Work with Incommensurables

Chomsky claims that when you take the time to read works of 
Continental Philosophy, to decode the language, to figure out the 
content, what you find is "simple and familiar ideas have been 
dressed up in complicated and pretentious rhetoric". I disagree. 
It takes time to read many French post-structuralist philosophical
texts, and that time includes the time to do the background 
reading necessary to contextualise the texts and to understand 
their style of arguments, and many of these texts are rich and 
demanding conceptual feasts. They are not scientific texts, they 
do not even claim to be, but that does not make them mere 
verbiage. To take an example, Deleuze and Guattari’s ANTI-OEDIPUS 
was a breakthrough for me, because I could not accept the 
limitations of the lacano-althusserian synthesis that was dominant
in my department of philosophy. Their book contains many arguments
against this dogmatic reductive synthesis, but expressed in a wild
language, with many references and allusions to catch up on. It is
not a book for beginners, I can recommend it to almost noone, but 
it changed my life. Despite containing arguments it also just 
plunges you from the beginning into their way of seeing things, 
using language in a way that dramatises the incommensurable leap 
that one must make to properly understand the book. In other words
their method of exposition is the opposite of the analytic method,
they begin in the middle of their conceptual world, and this world
(what they call a plane of immanence) is also presupposed by the 
very style used to write the book. This can make it hard reading, 
but there is nothing irrational or “wrong” about foregrounding 
one’s conceptual differences, as long as one has arguments to back
it all up. This is a common Continental way of writing, and one 
must overcome insular prejudices such as Chomsky's empiricist 
demand that these thinkers should be making analytically isolable 
and testable claims. In short that they should “do it like us”.

Thus we can add two more characteristics to the loose and open 
list of "traits of Continental Philosophy" that I am proposing:

6) begin in the middle: position oneself at the outset inside 
the conceptual world that one is arguing for: this is what Deleuze
calls "beginning in the middle of things". In LESS THAN NOTHING 
Zizek begins with "stupidity" defined in terms of different 
figures of rationality and differing positions in relation to the 
Big Other. His style, his defintions and his allusions presuppose 
the conceptual world he is elaborating in the book.

7) incommensurability: the Continental philosopher takes the 
existence of incommensurable breaks as a banal and ultimately 
positive feature of differences in thinking. The idea is that many
philosophical differences are subtended by different paradigms or 
contextual rules, not all of which can be stated explicitly. 
Chomsky uses common sense concepts to make his claims, whereas 
Zizek requires us to leap into a different set of concepts before 
we can even begin to recognise and to make sense of his claims.



Typological Thinking and Cognitive Posture

I began my discussion of the Chomsky/Zizek dispute by saying 
that my interest is not so much doctrinal or adherence to a party 
line (the party of Zizek fans, or that of Chomsky supporters) as 
typological, and that the typology(in this case Continental vs 
Analytic) shows up all the more in the case of such bad arguments.
What is at stake in in the Chomsky/Zizek differend is a difference
in cognitive styles between Continental and Analytic modes of 
thinking.I have no loyalty at all to Zizek and I far prefer 
Chomsky’s politics. But I cannot stand his positivistic denial of 
cognitive content to all post-structuralist French philosophy. And
I do not approve of his rhetorical posturing, for example here:

"take Derrida, one of the grand old men. I thought I ought to 
at least be able to understand his Grammatology, so tried to read 
it. I could make out some of it, for example, the critical 
analysis of classical texts that I knew very well and had written 
about years before. I found the scholarship appalling, based on 
pathetic misreading; and the argument, such as it was, failed to 
come close to the kinds of standards I’ve been familiar with since
virtually childhood. Well, maybe I missed something: could be, but
suspicions remain”.

This shows once again that the problem is not Zizek, but the 
whole cognitive stance (“posture”) of Continental philosophy. I 
think it very important to distinguish rhetorical posturing, which
even Chomsky is capable of, and cognitive posture, which is an 
essential attribute of thought that one can downplay (or even 
"forget") or accentuate and make heuristic use of.

Chomsky cannot be expected to read everything, nor can he 
expect to understand everything he reads. In both cases he should 
abstain from blanket uninformed dismissal.

So to continue my list of traits:

8) typological thinking: one assembles a sort of composite 
image of a particular mode of thinking that one wishes to consider
(Zizek's LESS THAN NOTHING begins with a typology of the stupid: 
idiot, imbecile, moron)

9) cognitive posture: Continental Philosophy explores, and 
proposes, background rules and conditions for the conduct of 
thought. Deleuze calls this the "image of thought", and claims 
that every philosopher proposes such an image (the typology of 
stupidity cited above is also a typology of cognitive postures, 
and Zizek situates his own thought in the highest degree of the 
"imbecile" posture, where it becomes thought of movement).



Hermeneutic Pluralism

Chomsky exemplifies a typical argument from authority. He 
claims to “see nothing” in the Continental texts he has read (I 
suppose we must believe him, but what texts has he read? and has 
he done the background reading? even Bertrand Russell cannot be 
understood without a lot of background). He declares noone can 
explain it to him (I wonder who he asked? do we not have here a 
case of "frequentation bias"?). He then goes on to say that there 
is nothing substantive there that can’t be explained in five 
minutes to a 12-year-old and that the rest is hype. Taken at face 
value this is pure assertion, no argument is given, it 
is“declared” authoritatively – the only example that Chomsky gives
is in the pomo piece where he says he read OF GRAMMATOLOGY and 
found nothing in it. The implied argument from authority is that 
if I Chomsky the great linguist and intellectual can find nothing 
but platitudes and howlers, truisms misreadings and bad 
scholarship, in a book that purports to teach us something new 
about language, then there is nothing there.

Chomsky just defines theory as a body of thought that contains 
"principles from which you can deduce conclusions, empirically 
testable propositions" . This is precisely the problem. You can’t 
just “define’ away a host of arguments, including inside the 
analytic tradition itself, that show that empirical testability is
not the only measure of cognition, not even in the sciences.

I am no fan of Zizek, and I consider his thought a regression 
compared to that of Deleuze, Foucault, and Lyotard. Yet I think he
is doing Continental philosophy competently, even brilliantly, and
that in fact Chomsky is criticising this whole style of thought, 
and not any particular thesis (since he claims not to be able to 
find any theses in Zizek etc.). This critique is pandering to a 
public that does not like this sort of writing and theorising. Why
don’t they like it? There are many reasons, and I have no problem 
admitting that there are many academic poseurs who argue badly and
who have no idea what they (or anyone else) are talking about, 
careerist cultists and lobbyists (and I have denounced this 
academic plague on my blog too). I was sickened in Australia when 
my department was dominated by dogmatic Althusserians, and then by
the arrival of Lacanian, Derridean, and Foucauldian pressure 
groups (although there were some good people in that mix). My own 
conclusion was not “it’s all meaningless rubbish”, but to come to 
France and learn the language and study at the source. 

What has Chomsky done to prepare himself for reading these 
works? (for you need to prepare yourself not just factually but 
also culturally). Nothing, he just blithely assumes that cultural 
differences are negligible in philosophy, and then hammers home 
the logical consequence that all this French theory is silly. No, 
what is truly silly is Chomsky’s initial hypothesis that these 
theorists are doing the same thing as him only very very badly.



10) hermeneutic pluralism: Continental Philosophy supposes not 
just a plurality of interpretations, but of "regimes of truth" and
of modes of existence. (Zizek has a concept of what Chomsky is 
doing, Chomsky has no such concept for Zizek's work, and "sees 
nothing" in it).



Deconstruction and Problematics

Chomsky is an unreliabe narrator, an unreliable reader of an 
commentator on Continental Philosophy. Deleuze relegates such 
comments AND THEIR EXPECTED RESPONSES to the dogmatic image of 
thought. Chomsky constructs no problematic, he just presumes that 
he can rattle off stereotyped debater style crushing questions and
objections destined more to embarrass and perplex, and so reduce 
to silence, or to globally dismiss, than to advance the 
discussion. He scotomises what does not suit the stereotype he is 
trying to construct to replace Zizek etc, but Zizek is Real and 
does not respond positively to this stereotype (Zizek knows full 
well and shows us that he is not a Chomsky's construction). So 
Chomsky does not construct Zizek's problematic correctly, because 
he is not even looking for Zizek's problematic, and so he reads 
badly.

Chomsky does not construct a problematic at all, because he 
does not feel the need to (in this he is quite un-Continental) and
he seems incapable of recognising one in the French philosophers 
he reads. He does not look for the problematic first, and how to 
transform it, he looks for new truths and new facts, and is 
disappointed (but not really surprised) when he finds only truisms
and platitudes.

This is important to indicate because in my blogging I have 
several times indicated that OOO is concept-blind and criticises 
other positions by first removing their problematic and their 
concepts and then dismissing them with hectoring questions and 
mocking remarks. Chomsky employs the same procedure, and so 
scotomises the actual content of Continental texts. Chomsky is 
problematic-blind, and so theory-blind.

Unfortunately Chomsky's questions and comments, which target no
problematic in Zizek's work, construct no discernible problematic 
for themselves either. They represent broad spectrum debaters’ 
objections against a position that he is incapable of recognising.
Deleuze detested this whole fast-food question and answer approach
as he affirmed that it forced thought into pre-given binary 
oppositions and actively hindered the emergence and the perception
of alternatives outside the all too familiar stereotypes. They are
instruments of scotomisation and of concept-blindness, and Chomsky
illustrates this perfectly.

Another thing I learned here in France is that no self 
respecting Continental philosopher replies to a question or to a 
comment of any importance without first deconstructing the 
question (which also involves, of course, deconstructing the 
problematic behind the question). And I’m not talking just about 
Derrida and Derrideans. You can see this reflex at work in 
Lyotard, Serres, Deleuze, Badiou, Stiegler, Nancy etc, although 
sometimes it happens so fast that unprepared you might miss it, 
substituting one word for another could be enough, in other cases 



several pages of deconstructing the question go by before the 
philosopher gets round to answering the question at hand on the 
basis of a renewed problematic. This thinking in terms of 
problematics is not just a tic of narcissistic Parisian 
philosophers, it is learned all over the country in high school, 
not just in philosophy classes, but in virtually every subject.

11) deconstructing the question: any question or comment comes 
with a set background presuppositions which must be made 
conscious, examined, and transformed, before responding. This is 
one reason why Continental texts, and even dialogues, are not 
simply "conversations".

12) thinking in problematics: deconstructing the question 
already includes constructing the subjacent problematic of the 
view one is responding too. But one is at the same time obliged to
construct one's own problematic. Continental Philosophy "sees" in 
terms of problematics, otherwise it would see nothing at all.



Postmodernism

I have offered a reading of the first paragraph of Zizek's LESS
THAN NOTHING as proof that he is not writing incoherent 
rodomontades or empty platitudes. It is an example of how Zizek 
reasons reflexively, analogically, imagistically, transversally 
without going through the step by step paces of an analytical 
argument. If Chomsky thinks that it is irrational nonsense then he
is being perhaps deliberately a little narrow-minded for polemical
purposes. I think that he is just wrong on this accusation of 
irrationality and cognitive emptiness. If Chomsky thinks he can do
better than Zizek’s piece, which contains a definition, a 
development, illustrations from diverse domains, he should try it 
and compare his “rational kernel” of evident truths to Zizek's 
paragraph, and he will see that Zizek packs a lot into just one 
paragraph.

I do not know why Chomsky is being so aggressive and 
dismissive, but I think it has next to nothing to do with Zizek, 
or even French philosophy in general; I think it is mainly a sort 
of "internal memorandum" denouncing "postmodern radicals" in 
America, that he runs up against in his various venues. The 
problem is not Zizek, who he has never met, and whose books he has
never read, but "Zizek"-quoting militants, who represent a 
political danger in his eyes and who, incidentally, dilute his 
intellectual leadership. Otherwise, why is Chomsky not denouncing 
American Continental-style philosophers such as Hubert Dreyfus or 
Stanley Cavell,

The "traits of Continental Philosophy" I have been expounding 
are nothing special, they are no magical formula for intellectual 
success. They are stylistic indications, pointing out family 
resemblances, and each trait has substantial overlap with many of 
the others. They are not definitory of Continental Philosophy, and
I think they apply to Chomsky too, although often in a stunted 
way, but he doesn’t want to take these traits into account in his 
idea of rationality. Zizek does, and makes them central. That is 
his valuation of the relative importance of these traits, it’s 
certainly not an error or an irrational posturing.

This is the point, Zizek is not the precursor of some “genetic 
mutation”, he is just doing philosophy, and he is steeped in the 
tradition, including the recent French contributions to that 
tradition. The traits I list are no arbitrary affirmations, they 
are taken from my previous posts, over the last three years of 
blogging, and from my past experience with French philosophy, 
which I have been reading for over 40 years. I don’t think that 
these traits are all that special, and I have shown elsewhere that
these traits characterise Hubert Dreyfus and Sean Kelly’s book ALL
THINGS SHINING. They also apply to James Hillman, a Jungian 
psychoanalyst, and also to Andrew Pickering, John Law and Bruno 
Latour, contemporary sociologists of science.



What more can I do? I can’t procede deductively, and 
multiplying examples of my reading of extracts seems pointless. I 
have given some useful stylistic indications, some “tips”, for 
understanding that particular sort of style. I sometimes prefer 
Chomsky’s politics to Zizek’s. But Zizek is certainly more 
philosophically sophisticated, there is more going on in a page of
Zizek than in 10 pages of Chomsky. But this is perhaps the 
question: is philosophy a bad thing?

Chomsky has no love for "postmodernists"? I don’t either, but 
luckily I have lived a very sheltered life, I have never met any. 
I left Australia before the wave of postmodernism crested. I came 
to France in 1980 and there I met Lyotard, who gave me his 
definition of postmodernism. He is the only one to my knowledge to
have given a definition (incredulity towards meta-narratives). 
This definition has the advantage (or the disadvantage) of making 
Chomsky himself postmodern (except in his naive idea of science) 
and making most American “postmodernists” not at all postmodern, 
because quite credulous. Lyotard explains that his definition is 
not even historical, that Diderot (in some books, for example in 
JACQUES LE FATALISTE) is postmodern, as is Montaigne. Pyrrho the 
sceptic is postmodern in Lyotard’s view, but so also is some of 
Plato.

13) postmodernism: scepticism with respect to totalising 
narratives of legitimation, unified subjects of history, and with 
respect to the regulative ideal of convergence of the plurality of
perspectives of interpretatation, and of the multiplicity of modes
of existence towards a monist final framework. Zizek embodies this
mode of thought in his declaration that “the Big Other does not 
exist”.



Alterity, Pluralist Dialectics, and Transformations of the Subject

I have been using the Chomsky/Zizek divide as a catalyst for a 
more general discussion concerning the divide between Continental 
and analytic philosophy.

Chomsky and Zizek are involved in a battle over the criterion 
of truth (and thus over the criterion of ideology). Chomsky's 
ideal is monist: differences of opinion are possible, but research
must converge towards the one true point of view, the synthesis of
all the cumulative contributions to the truth. This is why common 
sense (as expressed by the figure of the twelve year old child, 
cannot be radically revised, but only augmented and improved on 
here and there, piecemeal. Zizek is ready to embrace much more 
alterity than this, not just in the content of thought, but in its
very conduct. Chomsky's 12-year-old is an Alice who never went to 
Wonderland, and who would have freaked out if she did: too much 
alterity to handle.

The dispute over the criterion of ideology concerns whether 
ideology is what is explicitly avowed (or articulable) or is 
embedded in practices that are largely unrelated to processes of 
avowal or disavowal (non-avowed, non-articulated). In relation to 
Bernard Stiegler's problematic of disindividuation, we can see it 
as in part based on disavowal ("amnesia"), and individuation would
involve a process of creatively re-visiting the disavowed but 
articulable and also the non-avowed but transformable. Deleuze has
some useful things to say on the split between propositional 
belief and practical belief in the FOUCAULT book, when he talks 
about the (non-)relation between visible and articulable. They 
seem to be about the same things, but are the product of different
conditionings and apprenticeships. In the case of ideology 
critique Chomsky is more concerned with the articulable and so 
provides contrary reasons, Zizek identifies ideology more with the
"visible" (ie practices) and emphasises the need for contrary 
causes (on the concept of "contrary causes", cf previous post).

Zizek's theory of stupidity seems to be a little more 
differentiated than Bernard Stiegler's. The first type of 
stupidity is the "idiot savant" who applies logic in abstraction 
from context (this would cover Chomsky, and also Russell); The 
second type of stupidity is the moron, who is fused with the Big 
Other, this is Stiegler's dis-individuation and Chomsky's 12-year-
old, then the third type of stupidity is the imbecile immersed in 
the Big Other but no longer identified with it, distrusting it, 
and aware of its inconsistencies and that "things move". My 
feeling is that Hegel is ambiguous here between a totalitarian 
trust in the big Other and a pluralist diachronic truth that 
things are multiple and they move.

I don't like Zizek's term of "disavowal" to describe the 
discrepancy between what I "know" and what I do in practice, 
because it mixes up two notions. On the discursive level it seems 



to suggest too much commensurability: I disavow, but I could be 
led to avow by good evidence and argument (this is Chomsky's 
hope). On the practical level, it does not give enough 
incommensurability: I am a multiply divided subject, formed by a 
plurality of assemblages, and I would have to go on some sort of 
anamnesic voyage (or process of individuation) to change my 
percepts, affects, and concepts, for my avowal to have any 
convergence with my mode of existence. If coming to know involves 
transforming the situation, the subject wanting to know must be 
transformed too.

"Disavowal" is a surface phenomenon, a psychoanalytic re-
transcription of more fundamental rifts. We are constituted on 
multiple lines of conditioning and training that produce not just 
a simple duality like the ones that Zizek describes, but multiple 
points of view and conduct in the same individual. One could say 
that the most radical disavowal is the disavowal of that 
multiplicity, and thus of the lines of dis-individuation that make
us up, and that do not just shape us from without. There are 
multiple selves, multiple voices, multiple "spirits, and the 
binary implied by "disavowal" is too simplistic to engage with 
that, even if it is a useful instrument of thought to show up some
of our inconsistencies. It is not the case that we just "know" 
what is going on and what has to be done, we have to learn by 
trial and error, including by experimenting on ourselves, by 
changing this and that in our lives. Anamnesis is not just 
uncovering and accepting pre-constituted knowledge, it involves 
creative interpretation and experimentation ie trying out all 
sorts of things (books, ideas, contacts, diet, green technologies 
etc). The Big Other is not out there ready to solve things if only
we give it the means, nor is it inside each of us "knowing" what 
to do. It's not primarily a matter of "knowing." As John Law 
remarks in AFTER METHOD, "knowing" is sometimes the wrong 
metaphor.

Contrary to what Zizek claims (and even Bernard Stiegler seems 
to agree with him on this point) I do not think that Deleuze and 
Guattari have a "naïve" critique of ideology. Rather, ANTI-OEDIPUS
contains one application of a very sophisticated theory of 
ideology and its critique that is elaborated in its generality in 
A THOUSAND PLATEAUS. They do not usually use the word "ideology" 
because of its dualist implications (the science/ideology 
distinction), and also because once you accept that ideology is 
embedded in practices and not a phenomenon limited to "ideas"(as 
Althusser and Zizek argue) one may wish to discard the word as 
misleading. This is what Deleuze and Guattari and Foucault and 
Lyotard do. There is a continuity and an intensification of their 
pre-68 work, and of what comes after.

In sum:

14) alterity: Continental has a place for and embraces an Other
that is not on the same model as me, whose basic principles and 



(cognitive, affective, perceptive) postures are different

15) pluralist dialectics: Continental philosophy takes from 
Hegel's dialectics the plurality of figures of consciousness and 
modes of being, and also the treatment of concepts as ambiguous, 
fluid, and in movement, but is much more sceptical about the 
nature and the necessity of the transitions between figures that 
he proposes. Some thinkers prefer to drop the name "dialectics", 
arguing, like Deleuze, that "Movement is stronger than the 
dialectic". Others are content to redefine the word "dialectics" 
in a way that subtracts the dogmatic notions of inevitable 
progression and cumulative synthesis.

16) transformations of the subject: Continental Philosophy does
not think in terms of an already constituted subject, but of a 
subject that is constructed and can (and must) be transformed. 
This constructed and transforming subject does not fall under 
Meillassoux's critique of a supposed "correlationism" that exists 
only in his own imagination.



Anti-essentialism and the Semiotic Turn

I eventually supplemented the original list of 16 traits by 
adding four more traits:

17) anti-essentialism: Continental philosophy rejects the idea 
that we must confine ourselves to using only familiar language and
concepts, as that amounts to enshrining a principle of meaning 
invariance and of stable essences, which must be discarded if 
progress is to be possible. This is not a wholesale advocacy of 
the use of “unfamiliar” language and concepts, as that would 
presuppose that unfamiliarity itself is a stable property, and not
a relational predicate predicate containing social, geographical 
and temporal aspects.

18) conceptual ascent and 19) existential descent: a 
Continental philosopher will often take a concrete situation and 
extract out or extrapolate some new and very abstract concepts 
that they will develop in relation to other equally abstract 
concepts, and then apply them in a surprisingly concrete way. And 
they will do this over and over again in a single text. This will 
result in such a text being strangely both much more abstract, and
so more obscure, than a comparable analytic text, and also at 
moments much more concrete.

20) semiotic turn: French Continental philosophy, and here I am
including both structuralism and post-structuralism, underwent 
massively a “semiotic turn” (in the sense of Greimas’s semiotics 
and also of Culioli’s enunciative linguistics), whose imprint can 
be found in Lacan and Derrida, Deleuze and Latour, Foucault and 
Badiou. German “hermeneutics” was adopted but reworked from the 
semiotic point of view, and the hermeneutico-semiotic 
decomposition of competences into performances is a good 
definition of a general idea of deconstruction such as it can be 
found in all these thinkers.

Conclusion: Continental philosophy is strange and fun and also 
deep and moving, it has its own criteria and conventions and its 
proponents do not write and reason like analytic philosophers, but
it can change your thinking and your life.


